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Committee	on	Human	Rights	18.10	

	

The	 decision	 by	 Sebastián	 Piñera's	 Chilean	 government	 to	 declare	 a	 state	 of	 emergency	 on	 Saturday,	
October	19,	had	a	major	impact	on	the	communities	of	Chileans	living	abroad.	This	was	the	main	driving	
force	 for	a	group	of	Chileans	 living	 in	different	countries	 to	make	a	call	 that	 led	 to	an	unprecedented	
virtual	coordination	of	their	communities	living	in	the	5	continents	

These	communities,	located	in	more	than	150	cities	around	the	world,	responded	to	the	international	call	
to	 denounce	 Piñera's	 government	 for	 the	 police	 violence	 that	 intensified	 as	 the	military	 took	 to	 the	
streets.	

It	 is	 in	 this	context	 that	 the	Committee	on	Human	Rights	of	 the	Red	Chile	Despertó	 Internacional	was	
created,	made	up	of	almost	30	Chilean	professionals	from	various	fields	who	are	committed	to	defending	
human	rights.		

The	 Committee	 has	 a	 Legal	 Department,	 a	Management	 and	 Bilateral	 Relations	 Department,	 a	 Press	
Department,	a	Translation	and	Records	Management	Group.		

Our	team's	first	task	was	to	help	draft	the	agenda	of	MEPs,	Idoia	Villanueva	and	Miguel	Urbán,	so	they	
could	meet	about	 fifty	Chilean	organizations,	 including	 representatives	of	human	 rights	organizations,	
student	associations,	indigenous	identity	movements,	ecologists,	feminists,	and	unions.	

		

Our	aims	are:	

• Collaborate	with	Human	Rights	Organizations	in	Chile	
• Assist	in	protecting	victims	of	violence	by	state	officials	
• Support	the	recording	and	denunciation	work	of	human	rights	activists	in	Chile	
• Establish	a	link	between	human	rights	defenders	in	Chile	and	international	organizations.	

To	 this	 end,	 the	 Committee	 installed	 a	working	methodology	 that	 allows	 for	 the	 reception,	 filing	 and	
translation	of	complaints	coming	from	Chile	on	an	encrypted	server.	

Our	members'	unique	contact	with	human	rights	defenders	facilitates	real	coordination	and	the	collection	
of	verified	complaints.	
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The	 specific	 aim	of	 this	 report	 is	 to	expose	 in	a	 single	document	 the	different	
human	rights	violations	that	have	been	occurring	in	Chile	since	the	social	unrest	
on	October	14	of	this	year,	and	especially	as	of	Friday,	October	18	of	the	same	
month,	 in	 order	 to:	 a)	 to	 expose	 the	 actions	 of	 the	 police	 against	 the	 civilian	
population	and	b)	to	serve	as	a	background	to	determine	in	what	way	each	of	
these	actions	implies	non-compliance	with	international	obligations	contained	in	
various	normative	bodies	ratified	by	Chile	and	currently	in	force.	The	information	
contained	 in	this	report	 is	mainly	addressed	to	the	various	European	and	non-
European	 state	authorities,	 in	hopes	 that	 there	may	be	 -	on	 their	part	 -	 some	
pronouncement	of	 rejection	of	 these	human	rights	violations,	always	with	 the	
intention	of	immediately	stopping	them	and	starting	a	process	of	truth,	justice	
and	compensation	as	soon	as	possible.		
	

	
	
	
	
	
	

Legal	Department	–	Committee	on	Human	Rights	18.10	–	Chile	Despertó	Internacional.	

Luis	Alberto	Cortés	Vergara,	Berlin	
Diva	Francesca	Serra	Cruz,	Roma	

Maria	Fernanda	Ovalle	Donoso,	Barcelona	
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Introduction	

	
In	response	to	the	social	protests	which	took	place	in	Chile,	on	October	4	of	this	year,	as	a	result	of	a	rise	
in	 the	 metro	 fares,	 the	 government	 has	 persisted	 in	 a	 rhetoric	 focusing	 on	 the	 problems	 related	 to	
maintaining	public	order	and	security	instead	of	attempting	to	comprehend	and	listen	to	the	movement	
and	its	demands.	Following	this,	on	the	18th	of	the	same	month,	a	constitutional	State	of	Exception	was	
declared	called	State	of	Emergency,	under	the	Article	41	of	the	Political	Constitution	of	the	Republic	of	
Chile,	which	authorizes	 to	 restrict	 the	constitutional	 guarantees	of	meeting	and	movement.	However,	
from	the	moment	that	this	specific	state	was	declared	a	series	of	legal	irregularities	were	committed	which	
places	 doubts	 as	 to	 its	 legality,	 among	 the	 most	 important	 of	 which	 are	 i)	 not	 expressly	 delegating	
functions	and	responsibilities	to	the	Chief	of	National	Defense,	as	is	required	under	the	Fundamental	Law	
of	the	State	of	Constitutional	Exception	(Law	18,415),	and	ii)	decreeing	curfews	with	no	legal	authority	to	
do	so	–	which	requires	that	a	State	of	Siege	was	declared,	as	opposite	to	an	Emergency	State,	is	subjected	
to	Congress	approval.	
In	this	context,	the	police	and	armed	forces	of	Chile	started	taking	actions	to	dissuade	and	repress	the	
social	demonstrations	and	which,	far	from	respecting	the	standards	dictated	by	the	Constitution	and	its	
laws,	 restricted	 and	 openly	 violated	 the	 fundamental	 rights	 such	 as	 right	 to	 life,	 physical	 and	mental	
integrity,	 freedom	 of	 expression,	 and	 due	 process.	 This	 has	 forced	 us	 to	 seek	 international	 help	 to	
generate	awareness	from	outside	the	country	about	what	is	happening	in	Chile,	with	the	aim	of	ending	
the	violations	of	rights	that	the	representatives	of	the	State	and	its	forces	of	repression	are	carrying	out	
against	the	civilian	population.	

The	goal	of	this	report	is	to	provide	a	brief	summary	of	the	violations	committed	since	October	18	2019,	
grouping	these	under	the	fundamental	 rights	being	violated.	Only	some	cases	are	being	mentioned	as	
clear	examples	because	due	to	time	constraints,	not	every	victim	can	be	listed---which	as	of	today	are	
more	than	3,000.	
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Right	to	life	and	the	use	of	lethal	force	

As	was	mentioned,	from	October	18	to	the	28,	Chile	was	under	a	state	of	constitutional	exception,	
a	period	of	very	brutal	repression	due	to	the	excessive	power	handed	over	to	the	armed	forces	without	
any	oversight	or	control	of	their	repressive	activities	by	the	political	authorities.	The	Armed	Forces	took	
over	control	of	public	order	nationwide,	using	semiautomatics	Galil	ACE	and	FAMAE	SG	540	rifles	 	and	
semiautomatic	service	pistols	with	lethal	ammunition1.	The	use	of	these	weapons	resulted	in	the	death	of	
civilians.	

Once	the	state	of	exception	was	ended,	the	control	over	public	order	was	returned	to	Carabineros	
(Chilean	Police),	which	did	not	prevent	the	death	of	demonstrators,	due	to	the	illegal,	disproportionate	
and	 abusive	 use	 of	 	 police	 violence	which	 also	 had	mortal	 consequences.	 The	 physical	 force	 and	 the	
dissuasive	weapons	deployed	against	the	population	by	police	officers	were	used	without	following	their	
own	 protocols	 and	 with	 the	 knowledge	 of	 the	 grave	 consequences	 that	 these	 can	 cause,	 as	 will	 be	
explained	further.	

Due	 to	 the	 lack	of	official	and	complete	 information	of	 the	deaths	during	 these	 first	 few	days,	on	
October	27	the	National	Institute	of	Human	Rights	(INDH)	formally	notified	the	Medical	Legal	Service	and	
the	Public	Ministry	to	officially	provide	information	on	the	number	of	deaths2.		

To	this	date,	during	the	period	of	demonstrations,	23	people	are	reported	dead,	situations	which	are	
currently	being	investigated	by	the	Public	Prosecutor's	Office.	The	National	Institute	of	Human	Rights,	as	
of	November	30		2019,	presented	6	lawsuits	for	homicide	and	9	for	attempted	murder.		Of	these,	six	are	
against	the	armed	forces.	Some	of	these	cases	are	as	follows:		

- Romario	Veloz	Cortes3,	21	years	old,	died	on	October	20	in	Coquimbo;	Kevin	Gomez	Morgado4,	
23	years	old,	died	on	October	20	 in	Coquimbo;	 Jose	Miguel	Uribe	Antipan5,	25	years	old,	died	
October	21	in	Santiago.	All	of	them	were	shot	by	the	army.	

- Alex	Andrés	Núñez	Sandoval,	39	years	old.	It	was	killed	on	October	21	as	result	of	a	beating	by	
Carabineros.	It	is	worth	mentioning	that	this	person	was	omitted	by	the	Chilean	government	in	
its	official	death	count,	and	only	recognized	at	a	later	date6.	

- Cesar	Rodrigo	Mallea	Gonzalez,	46	years	old,	was	found	hanging	while	in	jail	at	the	police	station,	
with	bruises	in	his	face	and	back.	It	is	important	to	highlight	that	family	members	asked	to	see	the	

																																																													
1	 Confirmed	by	Amnesty	 International:	 https://www.amnesty.org/es/latest/news/2019/11/chile-responsable-
politica-deliberada-para-danar-manifestantes/		
2	https://www.indh.cl/indh-oficia-al-servicio-medico-legal-y-ministerio-publico-para-aclarar-oficialmente-numeros-
de-personas-fallecidas/		
3	 https://www.eldesconcierto.cl/2019/10/21/confirman-muerte-de-joven-en-medio-de-manifestaciones-en-la-
serena-habria-recibido-disparo-de-un-militar/	
4	 https://www.cooperativa.cl/noticias/pais/manifestaciones/corte-confirma-prision-preventiva-para-militar-
imputado-por-homicidio-en/2019-10-30/162621.html	
5	 https://www.elmostrador.cl/dia/2019/10/31/exfiscal-gajardo-presenta-querella-por-muerte-de-jose-miguel-
uribe-en-curico/	
6	 https://ciperchile.cl/2019/10/22/manifestante-murio-en-la-posta-central-y-gobierno-no-lo-incluyo-en-la-lista-
oficial-de-fallecidos/	
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video	camera	footage	that	recorded	this	situation,	to	which	the	institution	responded	that	and	
particularly	in	this	instance,	there	was	a	failure	in	the	system	which	prevented	its	recording	and	
that	there	is	only	a	recording	of	his	entrance	into	the	cell	and	then	of	him	already	dead7.		

- Abel	Acuna,	29	years	old,	who	suffered	from	a	cardiac	condition,	died	when	he	was	not	able	to	
receive	appropriate	emergency	care	during	a	demonstration	because	Carabineros	used	weapons	
against	the	health	professionals	providing	care8.	

	

	 	

																																																													
7	 https://www.elmostrador.cl/noticias/pais/2019/11/07/las-incongruencias-en-la-muerte-de-cesar-mallea-el-
hombre-que-aparecio-colgado-en-la-comisaria-de-penaflor/	
8	 https://ciperchile.cl/2019/11/16/paramedicos-que-atendieron-a-abel-acuna-los-carabineros-no-le-dieron-
chance-al-cabro-de-vivir/	
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2.	The	right	to	physical	and	psychiatric	integrity	

The	State	forces	have	an	exceptional	monopoly	over	the	exercise	of	and	use	of	force	which	should	
always	be	carried	out	following	the	protocols	and	regulations	that	ensure	proportionality	and	rationality.	
In	this	sense,	the	State	of	Chile	not	only	has	failed	due	to	the	abuses	committed	by	its	police	agents	and	
armed	forces	but	also	because	i)	the	authorities	have	shown	a	reluctance	to	apply	any	punishment	which	
would	guarantee	that	these	rules	are	followed	and	ii)	have	publicly	backed	the	illegal	actions	of	its	agents.		

	

a.	Torture	and	beatings	

One	of	the	more	frequent	ways	to	harm	demonstrators	has	been	through	beatings	and,	although	
less	frequent,	torture.	Some	cases	with	deadly	results.	In	general,	these	detainees	have	been	subject	to	
abusive	 treatment	 which	 cannot	 be	 justified,	 even	 when	 we	 are	 facing	 legal	 detentions,	 because	
Carabineros	de	Chile	is	not	authorized	to	beat,	violate	or	torture	detainees.	

According	to	the	statistics	from	the	National	Institute	of	Human	Rights,	as	of	November	30	of	this	
year	there	have	been	2,808	people	wounded	since	October	18,	232	of	which	are	eye	injuries	(two	cases	
have	resulted	 in	 total	blindness:	Gustavo	Gatica	and	Fabiola	Camillay).	 In	addition,	 the	 INDH	 itself	has	
processed	604	lawsuits	for	different	types	of	abuses	or	torture	carried	out	by	representatives	of	the	police	
forces,	88	of	which	are	for	reports	of	sexual	violence.	

Monitor	reports	from	the	Juridical	Defender's	Office	from	the	University	of	Chile	also	report	the	
same	reality,	as	will	also	be	pointed	out	among	the	illegal	arrests,	as	well	as	the	human	rights	reports	by	
Human	Rights	Watch,	that,	in	addition	to	the	excessive	use	of	force	by	police	on	the	streets,	have	found	
abuse	of	detainees,	such	as	brutal	beatings	and	sexual	abuse9	committed	during	the	time	period	in	which	
these	persons	were	in	the	custody	of	the	authorities.		

	 Human	Right	Watch	also	adds	that	Carabineros	arrested	more	than	15,000	people	and	committed	
abuses	against	some	of	these,	referring	to	the	341	lawsuits	presented	by	the	National	Institute	of	Human	
Rights	due	to	torture	and	degrading	and	inhumane	treatment	and	to	the	74	reports	of	sexual	abuse10,	to	
which		illegal	and	frequent	stripping	of	clothing	of	both	women	and	men	(but	especially	against	women)	
at	police	stations	must	be	added11.		

Even	 though	 the	 State	 of	 Chile	 has	 asserted	 on	 many	 occasions	 that	 these	 situations	 are	
exceptions,	 and	 that	 the	 pertinent	 criminal	 and	 administrative	 entities	 are	 investigating	 these12,	 both	
reports	by	Human	Rights	Watch	and	Amnesty	 International	recognize	that	the	 institution	has	deficient	
systems	of	internal	control.		

																																																													
9	Human	Rights	Watch	report	on	Chile,	p.	1.	
10	Human	Rights	Watch	report	on	Chile,	p.	3.	See	also	the	daily	report	of	the	National	Institute	of	Human	Rights	
corresponding	 to	November	 24,	 2019,	which	 contains	 figures	 on	 detainees,	 injured	 and	 complaints	 filed	 by	 the	
National	Institute	of	Human	Rights.		
11	Idem.		
12	For	example,	in	the	defense	before	the	Inter-American	Court	of	Human	Rights.	
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This	normative	deficiency	is	reaffirmed	by	the	head	of	the	Armed	Forces.	For	example,	an	audio	
recording	 of	 a	 speech	 by	 the	 General	 Director	 of	 Carabineros,	Mario	 Rozas,	 during	 an	 internal	 event	
among	Carabineros,	who	affirmed	that	“I	won’t	remove	any	of	you	(from	your	posts)…even	if	they	force	
me	to”13.	The	institution	later	confirmed	the	veracity	of	this	speech.	

From	 the	civil	 authority,	President	Piñera	has	provided	constant	 support	 to	 the	actions	of	 the	
repressive	forces.	And	during	one	of	his	more	recent	public	interventions	in	a	ceremony	for	Carabineros,	
the	president	publicly	expressed	that	“during	the	past	42	days,	Carabineros	of	Chile	has	had	to	endure	
difficult	 shifts,	 shifts	 that	 have	 demanded	 the	 best	 from	 every	 one	 of	 our	 Carabineros,	 not	 only	 at	 a	
professional	 level	but	also	on	an	emotional	one.	 I	want	 to	express	my	utmost	confidence	that	we	will	
overcome	this	situation	and	that	Carabineros	of	Chile	will	come	out	stronger	as	an	institution	from	this	
experience14.”	

	

b.	Serious	wounds	and	potentially	lethal	weapons	

The	International	law	demands	that	firearms	with	potentially	lethal	ammunition	(ammunition	like	
pellets	with	 rubber)	 can	 only	 be	 used	 under	 exceptional	 circumstances	 such	 as:	 i)	 the	 life	 or	 physical	
integrity	of	someone	is	in	danger,	and	ii)	it	should	be	used	in	such	a	way	as	to	cause	the	least	possible	
harm.	 However,	 several	 international	 organizations	 such	 as	 Amnesty	 International	 have	 verified	 a	
constant	and	inappropriate	use	of	shotguns	with	inappropriate	ammunition.	

Effectively,	 according	 to	 the	 figures	 from	 the	National	 Institute	of	Human	Rights,	1,180	of	 the	
injuries	 are	 caused	 by	 pellets.	 This	 is	 very	 concerning	 since	 a	 report	 by	 Carabineros	 in	 2012	 clearly	
indicated	the	danger	posed	by	firing	from	these	shotguns:	that	people	whom	are	wounded	by	the	pellets	
shot	at	a	distance	of	25	meters	or	 less	 could	 suffer	 serious	 injury	or	 lose	 their	 life	–as	verified	by	 the	
National	Institute	for	Human	Rights.		

In	relation	to	the	composition	of	the	pellets,	even	though	Carabineros	confirmed	that	these	were	
made	of	rubber,	an	independent	study	by	the	University	of	Chile	indicated	that	only	20%	of	the	pellet	was	
made	of	rubber,	and	80%	was	made	of	silica	(Silicondioxide-SiO2),	Barium	sulfate	(BaSO4)	and	Lead	(Pb).	
The	study	revealed	a	hardness	of	96.5	Shore	A,	substantially	harder	than	what	a	rubber	pellet	should	be.		

Despite	the	results	of	this	report,	and	the	insistence	by	many	different	national	and	international	
organizations	 asking	 for	 an	end	 to	 the	use	of	 these	weapons,	 and	even	after	 court	 rulings	 instructing	
Carabineros	that	the	use	of	these	weapons	should	only	be	under	exceptional	circumstances	and	according	

																																																													
13	https://www.youtube.com/watch?v=EBrK0U6b3SY	(La	Tercera).	
14	 https://www.cooperativa.cl/noticias/pais/manifestaciones/presidente-pinera-carabineros-saldra-fortalecida-
como-institucion-de/2019-11-29/194717.html		
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to	protocol15,	the	institution	has	not	ceased	to	use	the	weaponry	and	even	indicates	that	its	suspension	
would	mean	starting	to	use	lethal	weaponry16.	

	

c.	Attacks	against	medical	and	assistance	teams	

There	have	been	several	cases	of	attacks	against	human	rights	organizations	and	those	providing	
medical	attention	by	Carabineros	and	Special	Forces,	even	 though	they	have	very	distinctive	uniforms	
identifying	them	as	such.	

In	one	of	the	more	flagrant	cases,	during	the	night	of	the	16	of	November,	Abel	Acuna	died	of	a	
heart	 attack	 in	 the	 Plaza	Dignidad	 area	 because	 the	 reanimation	work	 had	 to	 be	 delayed	 due	 to	 the	
insecurity	 of	 the	 area.	 Carabineros	 were	 shooting	 at	 the	medical	 team	 and	 the	 ambulance	 that	 was	
providing	medical	assistance17.	

In	another	case,	an	officer	from	the	National	Institute	of	Human	Rights	wearing	the	clearly	defined	
uniform	 had	 to	 be	 removed	 from	 the	 street	 after	 receiving	 seven	 pellet	 shots	 in	 his	 capacity	 as	 an	
observer,	at	a	demonstration	held	on	Oct.	29	at	Avenida	Alameda	Bernardo	O'Higgins	in	Chile's	capital.	

	

	 	

																																																													
15	For	example,	Antofagasta:	https://radio.uchile.cl/2019/11/12/corte-de-antofagasta-prohibe-uso-de-balines-y-
armas-letales-en-contra-de-manifestantes-pacificos/		
16	 https://www.biobiochile.cl/noticias/nacional/region-de-valparaiso/2019/11/29/martinez-y-prohibicion-de-uso-
de-perdigones-no-queremos-que-carabineros-use-sus-armas-de-servicio.shtml		
17	Statement	from	the	Metropolitan	Urgent	Care	Medical	Service	(SAMU,	in	Spanish)	Association,	16.11.	
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3.	Principle	of	Legality	and	Due	Process	

The	right	to	life	and	physical	integrity	are	not	the	only	human	rights	that	have	been	violated	during	
the	period	that	this	report	covers.	There	have	also	been	violations	to	the	provisions	of	the	Chilean	criminal	
and	procedural	laws.	

From	 a	 criminal	 (substantially)	 standpoint	 the	 principle	 of	 legality	 has	 been	 affected,	 he	
fundamental	pillar	on	which	modern	criminal	law	has	rested	since	the	period	of	the	Enlightenment,	which	
imposes	the	term,	“nullum	crimen	nulla	poena	sinte	lege”,	and	creates	the	paradigm	according	to	which	
neither	crimes	nor	sanctions	can	be	imposed	without	a	law	that	specifically	contemplates	them	prior	to	
the	commission	of	a	crime,	and	imposes	on	the	State	the	duty	"to	have	very	precise	and	clear	limits	in	its	
intervention	on	the	citizen"18.	In	Chile,	this	principle	has	constitutional	recognition	in	Article	19	N°	7	letter	
b)	of	Political	Constitution	of	the	Republic	(CPR,	in	Spanish)	which	establishes	that	“no	one	can	be	deprived	
of	their	personal	freedom	nor	be	restricted	only	in	the	cases	and	the	form	determined	by	the	constitution	
and	the	laws”,	which	in	procedural	terms	means	that	no	one	may	be	subjected	to	restrictive	or	custodial	
measures,	unless	this	has	been	expressly	established	by	the	 law	(article	5	Code	of	Criminal	Procedure,	
CPP,	in	Spanish)19.	

From	a	procedural	standpoint,	in	addition	to	the	principle	of	legality	of	restrictive	and	deprivation	
of	 liberty	being	affected,	some	of	 the	due	process	guarantees	have	been	affected,	 recognized	 in	Chile	
under	Article	19	No	3	of	the	Political	Constitution	of	the	Republic	and	diverse	provisions	in	the	Code	of	
Criminal	Procedure.	According	to	what	is	affirmed	by	the	doctrine,	due	process	is	“one	of	the	mechanisms	
meant	to	protect	the	Constitution	and	the	Rule	of	Law	as	a	whole”20	in	any	kind	of	legal	system	and,	in	
general,	a	 series	of	other	 rights	are	also	understood	 to	be	a	part	of	 this	due	process	 right,	 frequently	
enshrined	in	the	Constitution,	the	laws	or	via	international	treaties.		

In	Chile,	due	process	is	affirmed	as	“the	right	that	guarantees	the	citizen	the	ability	to	carry	out	
the	process	of	the	constitutional	procedural	principles,	rights	and	guarantees”21	and,	recognizing	that	one	
way	 of	 looking	 at	 this	 concept	 is	 to	 understand	 that	 it	 consists	 of	 a	 way	 of	 grouping	 together	 other	
procedural	guarantees	that	already	enjoy	sufficient	development	and	autonomous	recognition22,	listed	as	
part	of	this	concept:	the	right	to	a	trial	within	a	reasonable	time	frame,	the	right	to	a	defense,	the	right	to	
a	presumption	of	innocence,	the	inadmissibility	of	multiple	criminal	persecutions,	and	an	oral	and	public	

																																																													
18	Bustos,	Juan.	Manuel	de	Derecho	Penal.	Parte	General.	4ª	edición	corregida	y	puesta	al	día	por	Hernán	
Hormazábal,	 (Manual	 on	 Criminal	 Law.	 General	 Part.	 4th	 edition,	 revised	 and	 updated	 by	 Hernán	
Hormazábal),	Barcelona,	1994,	p.	133.	
19	Article	5	CPP:	“No	person	may	be	summoned,	arrested,	detained,	remanded	in	custody	or	subjected	to	any	other	
form	of	deprivation	or	restriction	of	liberty	except	in	the	cases	and	in	the	manner	prescribed	by	the	Constitution	and	
laws.”	
20	 Ramírez,	 Luis.	 Debido	 proceso	 derecho	 fundamental,	 en	 El	 debido	 proceso	 como	un	 derecho	 humano	 (Due	
process	 fundamental	 right,	 in	 Due	 process	 as	 a	 human	 right),	 Canales,	 Luis,	 Duartes,	 Edwin,	 Cuarezma,	 Sergio	
(Directores),	Instituto	de	Estudios	e	Investigación	Jurídica,	Nicaragua,	2018,	p.	11.	
21	Definition	used	by	Julián	López,	and	María	Inés	Horvitz,	Derecho	procesal	penal	chileno,	Tomo	I,	Editorial	
Jurídica	de	Chile,	p.	69.	(Chilean	Code	of	Criminal	Procedure)		
22	Idem.		
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trial.	The	presumption	of	 innocence	has	been	one	of	 the	most	affected,	 recognized	under	Article	4	of	
Chilean	Code	of	Criminal	Procedure.		

Despite	 the	 recognition	 in	 the	 Chilean	 Constitution	 and	 the	 laws	 of	 the	 principles	mentioned	
recently,	the	police	and	the	armed	forces	of	Chile	–considering	its	intervention	during	state	of	emergency	
–	 did	 not	 respect	 the	 provisions	 and	 have	 acted	 on	 the	 fringes	 of	 these	 same	 dispositions	 during	 an	
important	 number	 of	 times,	which	 has	 been	 verified	 by	 human	 rights	 organizations	 such	 as	 Amnesty	
International	 and	 Human	 Rights	 Watch,	 violating	 in	 this	 way,	 not	 only	 national	 legislation	 but	 also	
international	treaties	that	are	valid	and	current	on	this	issue	and	ratified	by	Chile,	in	this	manner:	

a.	 Arrests	for	violating	the	curfew	without	a	legal	hypothesis	of	arrest	

According	to	what	is	established	under	Article	125	of	the	Code	of	Criminal	Procedure,	a	person	in	
Chile	can	only	be	arrested	via	a	judicial	order,	or	if	during	a	flagrant	commission	of	a	crime,	as	explained	
under	article	129	of	the	same	criminal	code,	which	can	extend	to,	under	exceptional	circumstances,	some	
misdemeanors	mentioned	under	article	13423.		

The	problem	is	caused	because	there	is	no	offense	in	Chilean	law	to	which	a	breach	of	the	curfew	
can	be	redirected,	but	rather	only	a	misdemeanor	in	article	495	no	1	of	the	Criminal	Code,	which	does	not	
warrant	 arrest24,	which	 is	why	 any	 detention	 carried	 out	 for	 the	 sole	 reason	of	 breaching	 the	 curfew	
violates	the	principle	of	strict	legality	of	the	restrictive	and	custodial	measures	already	mentioned.	

Carabineros	allegedly	"detained"	2,000	people	for	breaking	the	curfew25,	even	if	they	were	not	
empowered	to	do	so.		

b.	Illegal	arrests,	before	and	after	the	end	of	the	state	of	emergency	and	curfew.	

	 	According	to	information	provided	by	the	Public	Defender’s	Office,	they	have	represented	12,303	
people	who	were	arrested		and	taken	to	detention	controls	during	October	20	and	November	2	2019.	Of	
which	8,525	arrived	to	a	hearing	of	detention	control	during	the	state	of	exception	while	another	3,	778	
came	after	that	measure	was	repealed	from	October	27	onward.		

	 During	these	arrests,	6.8%	were	declared	illegal,	with	807	cases	as	of	October	26th,	figure	that	
reduced	after	the	end	of	the	state	of	emergency,	with	80	reported	cases	from	October	27	to	November	
2nd26.	

	 In	addition,	according	to	the	Juridical	Defender's	Office	of	the	University	of	Chile,	in	the	period	
from	the	beginning	of	the	conflict	to	22	November,	they	as	an	organization	have	received	93	complaints	

																																																													
23	We	are	referring	to	misdemeanors	under	articles	494,	N°s.	4,	5,	and	19,	except	in	the	latter	case	for	the	
facts	described	in	the	articles	189	and		233;	494	bis,	495	N°	21,	and	496,	Nos.	3,	5	and	26.	
24		In	this	sense	you	can	see	the	video	of	the	lawyer	of	the	National	Institute	of	Human	Rights,	Mario	Bassa,	
who	in	his	presentation	to	the	Deputies	Commission	on	Human	Rights	on	October	24	of	this	year,	explains	
this	problem:	https://www.youtube.com/watch?v=wpSqfdF26ME		
25	Human	Rights	Watch	report	on	Chile,	p.	13.	
26	 See	 Press	 Release	 from	 Public	 Defender’s	 Office,	 posted	 in	 Diario	 del	 Maule	 Sur	
http://www.dpp.cl/resources/upload/files/documento/4552f70e9c84d45363e1d96ec337d6d4.pdf		
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of	arbitrary	arrests	and	breaches	of	due	process.	Some	of	 these	are	extremely	serious	which	 included		
including	illegitimate	coercion	or	other	violence27.	

c.	The	measure	of	pretrial	detention	has	not	respected	its	exceptionality	as	a	precautionary	measure.		

	 According	to	the	information	provided	by	the	defense	lawyers	of	the	individuals	arrested	during	
the	Chilean	demonstrations,	in	particular	between	20	October	2019	and	30	October	2019,	during	those	
10	days	542	preventive	prisons	were	issued	for	different	crimes,	which	in	some	cases	could	be	considered	
disproportionate	and	with	a	dissuasive	effect	for	the	demonstrators28.		

	 This	is	the	case,	for	example,	of	Roberto	Campos,	a	teacher	who	was	charged	with	the	crime	of	
damage	to	public	property,	now	in	pretrial	detention,	and	whose	lawyer	considers	pretrial	detention	to	
be	an	early	conviction	and	an	obvious	response	to	the	political	ends.	

	

	 	

																																																													
27	Monitoring	Report		Nº	21-	Defensoría	Jurídica	Universidad	de	Chile,	p.	1.	(Juridical	Defender's	Office	of	
the	University	of	Chile)	
28	 Article	 titled	 “Abogados	 acusan	 excesivas	 prisiones	 preventivas	 para	 ‘disuadir’	 las	manifestaciones”	
(Attorneys	 claimed	excessive	pretrial	detention	 to	 'deter'	demonstrations),	 El	Mostrador,	6	November	
2019,	available	on	the	website	of	the	Public	Defender's	Office	www.dpp.cl		



13	
	

	

4.-	Freedom	of	expression	

Principle	 4	 of	 the	 Declaration	 of	 Principles	 of	 Freedom	 of	 Expression	 of	 the	 Inter	 American	
Commission	of	Human	Rights	establishes	that	“Access	to	information	held	by	the	state	is	a	fundamental	
right	 of	 every	 individual.	 States	 have	 the	 obligation	 to	 guarantee	 the	 full	 exercise	 of	 this	 right.	 This	
principle	allows	only	exceptional	limitations	that	must	be	previously	established	by	law	in	case	of	a	real	
and	imminent	danger	that	threatens	national	security	in	democratic	societies.”	Under	the	national	system,	
the	Constitution	establishes	under	Article	19	No	12	the	freedom	to	express	opinion	and	to	inform	without	
prior	censure,	thereby	explicitly	prohibiting	any	kind	of	state	monopoly	on	the	media.	

Both	dispositions	 recognize	 that	 freedom	of	expression	 is	based	on	 the	principle	of	maximum	
disclosure,	according	to	which	the	law	guarantees	the	widest	possible	and	effective	access	to	information,	
and	the	exceptions	should	not	become	the	general	practice.	In	addition,	the	state	must	provide	support	
for	diversity	in	the	media.	However,	due	to	the	acts	committed	by	the	repressive	forces	as	well	as	by	the	
civil	authorities,	this	right	has	been	seriously	undermined.	

a.	a.	 Attacks	and	violations	committed	against	journalists	by	the	public	forces	

Among	the	victims	of	repression,	there	are	also	attacks	that	are	specifically	targeting	journalists	
and	cameramen	of	the	media,	during	both	the	state	of	emergency	declared	during	the	first	days	of	the	
social	protests	until	today	(31/11/19).	

On	October	29,	the	Journalists	Association	analyzed	the	number	of	attacks	against	journalists	and	
communicators	during	the	state	of	emergency,	indicating	several	cases	of	journalists	violated	in	various	
ways	 (attacks	 with	 lethal	 firearms,	 sexual	 violence,	 failure	 to	 grant	 safe	 conduct	 to	 circulate	 during	
curfews).	

b.	 Obstacles	placed	on	the	work	of	lawyers	and	human	rights	organizations	

According	to	the	Amnesty	International	reports,	on	various	occasions,	 	authorities	have	placed	
obstacles	 on	 the	 work	 not	 only	 of	 medical	 personnel	 but	 also	 lawyers	 and	 human	 rights	 advocates,	
preventing	their	access	to	police	stations	and	hospitals,	as	happened	at	the	public	emergency	hospital	
"Posta	Central”,	where	between	October	21	and	22,	INDH	officials	were	prevented	from	entering,	despite	
dozens	of	injuries	at	the	hands	of	state	agents29.		

Amnesty	International	observed	that	people	from	human	rights	organizations	had	been	beaten	or	injured	
with	pellet	 fire	while	working.	This	 is	 the	case,	 for	example,	of	 Jorge	Ortiz	of	 the	National	 Institute	of	
Human	Rights,	whose	description	will	be	included	under	point		c.	Attack	on	medical	and	assistance	teams,	
in	this	report.	

	
C.	Control	and	censorship	of	media	by	the	government	

																																																													
29	Amnesty	International	report.		
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The	government	of	Chile	carried	out	a	series	of	acts	that	tended	towards	censorship	or	to	restrict	
the	free	circulation	of	information,	influencing	the	guidelines	of	the	mass	media.	

In	 relation	 to	 television,	 there	 are	 allegations	 that	 the	 Government	 intervened	 in	 the	 news	
guidelines	of	different	channels.	Specifically,	executive	directors	of	various	channels	confirmed	that	they	
held	 a	 meeting	 on	 October	 19	 with	 the	 Minister	 of	 the	 Home	 Affairs	 in	 the	 Government	 house	 (La	
Moneda),	 the	 contents	 of	which	was	not	made	explicit30.	However,	 in	 the	 following	days,	 there	were	
changes	made	to	the	organizational	structures	of	the	main	television	channels	of	the	country,	Television	
Nacional	and	Canal	13,	the	most	noteworthy	being	the	substitution	on	October	30	of	News	Director	of	
Canal	13	after	broadcasting,	on	the	previous	day,	a	critical	interview	of	General	Director	of	Carabineros,	
Mario	Rozas.	

With	 respect	 to	 the	written	press,	on	October	26,	 the	directors	of	La	Tercera	and	El	Mercurio	
attended	a	meeting	with	 the	Government	 in	La	Moneda	and	 that	after	 that	meeting	 the	Government	
provided	information	to	those	media	to	condition	their	 information	agenda31.	Two	unsigned	articles	 in	
the	newspaper	La	Tercera	that	give	false	information	and	stigmatize	the	migrant	population	stand	out	in	
this	sense:	“Policía	identifica	a	uno	de	los	autores	de	incendios	en	estaciones	de	Metro”	(Police	identify	
one	 of	 the	 authors	 who	 set	 fire	 to	 the	 metro	 stations)32	 y	 “Gobierno	 rastrea	 rol	 de	 venezolanos	 en	
Twitter”33	 (Government	 tracks	 role	 of	 Venezuelans	 on	 Twitter).	 Both	 articles	 were	 written	 based	 on	
supposed	 police	 sources	which	were	 immediately	 questioned	 by	 journalists	 and	 denied	 by	 the	 Public	
Prosecutor's	Office.	The	Union	no	3	of	Journalists	and	affiliates	of	Grupo	Copesa	released	a	statement	
denouncing	pressure	by	directors	and	editors	of	La	Tercera	newspaper	for	manipulation	of	information,	
censorship	of	reported	work	and	restriction	of	the	right	not	to	sign	articles	when	they	are	altered.	The	
union	indicated	that	one	of	the	journalists	received	direct	instructions	from	the	director	of	the	newspaper	
to	write	an	article	based	on	information	from	a	police	intelligence	source	that	was	not	hired34.		

In	addition	to	the	foregoing,	on	November	30	there	were	massive	layoffs	in	important	media	in	
the	country,	such	as	Radio	Bío-Bío	(10	workers,	5	of	them	unionized),	Radio	La	Clave	(editor	of	the	website	

																																																													
30	 https://www.colegiodeperiodistas.cl/2019/10/colegio-de-periodista-rechaza-
intento.html?fbclid=IwAR2Hc_TzcXv7Y6dFHNZXfZpytO0M3HjesR-gaSW-X5EngPrVVH3Xl6CD_og		

31	 https://interferencia.cl/articulos/articulo-fake-sobre-agentes-venezolanos-genera-crisis-en-redaccion-de-la-
tercera		

32	 https://www.latercera.com/nacional/noticia/policia-identifica-uno-los-autores-incendios-estaciones-
metro/880381/		

33	https://www.latercera.com/nacional/noticia/gobierno-rastrea-rol-venezolanos-twitter/880408/		

34	Statement	Union	no	3	of	Journalists	and	affiliates	of	Grupo	Copesa,	04.11.	
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and	3	workers),	Publimetro	(20	workers),	El	Mercurio	de	Calama	(4	workers),	Radio	Play	FM	(1	worker)	
and	El	Mercurio	(5	workers).35	

d.	Persecution	of	professionals	and	public	figures	for	pronouncing	against	government	policies		

	 The	 repression	 of	 demonstrations	 and	 the	 attempts	 to	 intimidate	 the	 citizens	who	 share	 and	
defend	its	causes	have	not	ended	with	street	police	actions	in	each	of	the	demonstrations,	but	have	even	
implied	dismissals	for	the	legitimate	exercise	of	a	work	activity,	as	is	the	case	of	lawyer	Klaus	Dreckmann,	
who	was	removed	from	the	Public	Prosecutor's	Office	of	Valparaiso	for	accusing	Carabineros	of	burning	
Metro	stations	in	his	social	networks36.	

	 On	the	other	hand,	Carabineros	de	Chile	announced	in	a	press	release	dated	November	30	of	this	
year	that	the	same	lawyer	Klaus	Dreckmann,	along	with	the	national	artist	Mon	Laferte,	will	be	summoned	
to	 testify	 on	 the	 events,	 since	 Mon	 Laferte	 also	 made	 statements	 related	 to	 the	 participation	 of	
Carabineros	in	the	fires	that	have	affected	the	Santiago	Metro,	adding	that	such	statements	should	be	
made	without	detriment	to	the	civil	and	criminal	actions	that	the	institution	will	take	against	both	for	their	
sayings37.			

Additionally,	the	government	has	initiated	a	legal	persecution	against	social	leaders	for	the	mere	
fact	of	expressing	opinions	against	the	government	in	the	framework	of	public	demonstrations,	such	is	
the	case	of	the	former	candidate	for	congressman	Dauno	Tótoro,	who	after	making	a	speech	in	a	march	
indicating	 that	 among	other	 things	 "we	don't	want	Piñera	 any	more",	was	 the	object	of	 a	 lawsuit	 for	
incitement	to	subvert	public	order,	using	for	that	purpose	the	internal	security	law	of	the	State,	which	
constitutes	an	evident	political	persecution	against	dissidents.	Fortunately,	 in	this	case	the	lawsuit	was	
declared	inadmissible	by	the	guarantee	court	(equivalent	to	the	first	instance),	but	the	Santiago	Court	of	
Appeals	has	yet	to	rule38.		

d.	Social	Media	

Since	 the	 beginning	 of	 this	 decade,	 social	 media	 has	 played	 a	 fundamental	 role	 in	 the	
dissemination	of	videos	and	claims	by	citizens,	considering	the	blockades	by	the	traditional	media.	

In	this	context,	the	previous	filtering	and	censorship	systems,	according	to	the	stated	dispositions	
or	terms	and	conditions	of	use	of	the	different	platforms,	have	been	a	mechanism	used	by	these	social	
media	to	carry	out	restrictions.	Thus,	the	Digital	Data	Foundation	denounces	various	forms	of	censorship	

																																																													
35	 https://www.theclinic.cl/2019/11/29/viernes-negro-para-el-periodismo-registran-masivos-despidos-en-
diferentes-medios-de-comunicacion-del-pais/		

36	https://www.cooperativa.cl/noticias/pais/manifestaciones/fiscalia-despide-a-abogado-que-acuso-a-carabineros-
de-incendiar/2019-12-01/114123.html		
37	https://twitter.com/Carabdechile/status/1200791860916015106/photo/1		
38	https://www.eldinamo.cl/nacional/2019/11/19/quien-es-dauno-totoro-el-ex-candidato-a-diputado-que-fue-
acusado-de-incitar-a-la-subversion/		
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-	ranging	from	the	closure	of	accounts	to	the	elimination	or	restriction	of	posts	-	implemented	in	social	
networks	such	as	Instagram,	Facebook,	Twitter,	etc.	since	October	18,	covering	at	least	169	accounts39.	

	

	 	

																																																													
39	Report	from	Fundación	Datos	Protegidos	and	Observatorio	del	Derecho	a	la	Comunicación,	11.11.	
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5.-	Attempts	to	create	solutions	with	laws	that	are	openly	unconstitutional,	and	which	violate	
international	law.	

On	November	6th	in	a	televised	announcement,	President	Piñera	presented	an	Agenda	for	Public	
Order	and	Citizen	Security	as	a	response	to	the	demonstrations	in	the	country,	which	attached	new	bills	
and	also	existing	bills	that	are	given	legislative	urgency	to	speed	up	their	processing.		

	 In	a	context	in	which	the	actions	of	the	public	forces	have	been	broadly	questioned	from	the	
point	of	view	of	the	necessity,	proportionality	and	legality,	these	announced	reforms	are	a	clear	decision	
by	the	president	to	continue	supporting	the	actions	of	the	armed	forces	and	the	police,	by	expanding	
their	powers,	as	a	response	to	a	conflict	of	a	political	and	social	nature.	All	of	this	criminalizes	and	
persecutes	those	who	exercise	their	right	to	protest	and	not	only	those	who	are	involved	in	violent	acts	
but	rather	any	kind	of	demonstration	in	general.	

	
	Some	of	the	bills	of	the	Agenda	for	Public	Order	and	Citizen	Security	are:	

1. The	 Anti-Looting40	 bill,	 with	 extreme	 urgency:	 it	 would	 strengthen	 the	 penalties	 for	 crime	 of	
robbery,	 using	 the	 crowd,	 on	 the	 occasion	 of	 public	 calamity	 or	 serious	 disturbance	 of	 public	
order.		

2. Immediate	discussion	of	the	"Anti	Hooded"41	bill:	it	seeks	to	punish	with	greater	rigour	the	crime	
of	public	disorder	when	the	perpetrator	does	so	by	hiding	his/her	 face	 in	order	 to	conceal	his	
identity.	The	use	of	hoods	to	conceal	 identity	 is	established	as	a	general	aggravating	factor	for	
crimes	against	persons.	The	project	is	designed	to	broaden	the	hypothesis	that	a	person	can	be	
arrested	much	more	easily.		

3. Urgency	to	the	"Anti	barricades"42	bill:	it	seeks	to	qualify	the	conduct	of	disorders	in	the	public	
streets	when,	by	means	of	barricades	or	other	similar	elements,	the	free	circulation	of	people	and	
vehicles	is	hindered,	which	is	absolutely	unnecessary,	since	it	is	already	typified	in	the	legislation	
as	public	disorders.		

4. The	 introduction	 of	 a	 bill	 that	 would	 establish	 Statutes	 of	 Protection	 for	 Police	 Officers,	
Investigation	 Police	 Officers	 (PDI,	 in	 Spanish)	 and	 Corrections	 officers.	 	 It	 would	 punish	more	
severely	any	actions	that	caused	harm	to	Carabineros,	PDI	and	corrections	officer,	when	these	
happen	as	a	result	of	her/his	position	or	while	carrying	out	her/his	functions.”	It	is	not	understood	
why	a	police	officer	would	need	more	criminal	protection	 than	a	 regular	citizen	However,	 the	
harmful	actions	that	are	intended	to	be	sanctioned	are	already	typified	in	Chilean	law.	In	fact,	a	
few	years	ago,	with	the	second	short	law	against	crime,	modifications	were	made	in	this	sense.	

	

				Within	 this	 "Agenda	 for	 Public	 Order	 and	 Citizen	 Security",	 the	 President	 also	 announced	 the	
creation	of	a	 special	 team	of	attorneys	 for	 the	 filing	of	criminal	complaints	and	processing	of	criminal	

																																																													
40	Bulletin	N°	13.044-25	
41Bulletin	N°	12.894-07	
42Bulletin	N°	13.050-25	
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cases;	 the	 creation	 of	 a	 Special	 Team	 for	 the	 investigation	 of	 looting,	 destruction	 and	 vandalism,	
composed	of	the	Attorney	General's	Office,	Carabineros	and	PDI,	for	preventive	and	investigative	police	
intelligence	activities;	and	a	significant	increase	in	air	surveillance	capacity:	for	the	operational	services	of	
the	Carabineros	and	the	Investigation	Police.	It	is	announced	that	from	7	a.m.	until	5	p.m.,	there	will	be	
drones	from	the	Metropolitan	Regional	Government	in	flight	plans	to	reinforce	the	operational	work	of	
the	police.	

On	the	other	hand,	on	November	26,	Message	No.	534-637	entered,	with	extreme	urgency	of	
deliberation43,	 that	 seeks	 to	 reform	 the	 Organic	 Constitutional	 Law	 of	 the	 Armed	 Forces	 in	 order	 to	
establish	their	role	 in	the	protection	of	the	country's	critical	 infrastructure	when	it	 is	 indispensable	for	
national	security.		

This	bill	will	give	the	President	power	to	determine	arbitrarily	when	there	is	a	risk	to	the	security	
of	 the	 nation	 and	 to	 define	 at	 his	 discretion	 what	 is	 considered	 to	 be	 critical	 infrastructure	 without	
requiring	Congress	intervention.		

The	most	alarming	aspect	of	this	bill	is	that,	with	respect	to	the	actions	of	the	military	in	these	
cases,	the	President	 is	given	the	power	to	determine	the	rules	for	the	use	of	 force	that	constitute	the	
requirements	 for	 grounds	 for	 exemption	 from	 liability.	 In	 other	 words,	 it	 completely	 invalidates	 the	
exemptions	under	the	Criminal	Code,	leaving	the	discretion	of	the	President	who,	under	an	illegal	rule,	
would	determine	at	a	later	date,	which	violates	the	principle	of	criminal	legality,	established	in	article	19	
No.	3,	paragraphs	8	and	9	of	 the	Political	Constitution	of	 the	Republic	of	Chile	 and	 in	article	9	of	 the	
International	Covenant	on	Civil	and	Political	Rights	and	article	7	of	the	American	Convention	on	Human	
Rights.	This	reform	implies,	in	short,	an	exemption	from	anticipated	responsibility	for	criminal	acts	that	
may	be	committed	by	the	Armed	Forces	under	this	exceptional	situation,	declared,	 in	all	cases,	by	the	
discretionary	administrative	power	of	the	President.	

In	addition,	there	is	also	a	violation	to	the	distribution	of	the	functions	of	Article	101	of	the	Political	
Constitution	of	the	Republic,	which	states	that	public	order	and	security	are	functions	of	the	Carabineros	
and	the	Investigative	Police,	therefore	a	constitutional	reform	would	be	required	for	the	Armed	Forces	to	
carry	out	this	work.	

The	legislative	policy	that	is	being	pursued,	in	addition	to	considering	in	many	cases	unnecessary	
reforms	 that	 contravene	 the	 Constitution,	 threatens	 to	maintain	 and	 allow	 impunity	 for	 the	 serious,	
repeated	and	systematic	violations	of	human	rights,	rights	that	are	recognized	and	guaranteed	by	various	
international	treaties	and	instruments	that	the	State	of	Chile	has	signed	and	ratified.	These	include	the	
1966	International	Covenant	on	Civil	and	Political	Rights,	with	its	Optional	Protocols;	the	1984	Convention	
against	Torture	and	Other	Cruel,	Inhuman	or	Degrading	Treatment	or	Punishment;	the	1989	Convention	
on	the	Rights	of	the	Child	and	its	Protocols;	the	1969	American	Convention	on	Human	Rights;	the	1985	
Inter-American	Convention	to	Prevent	and	Punish	Torture;	and	the	1994	Inter-American	Convention	on	
the	Prevention,	Punishment	and	Eradication	of	Violence	against	Women.		
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